Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 16, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 16, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.










2.0 Swearing-in of newly Elected Officials – Chair Giunta swore-in Karen Ober as Selectman (3 yrs.). Selectman Ober swore-in Roger Grey to the Budget Committee, Earl Leighton to the Budget Committee, Jeff Jenkins to the Budget Committee, Laura Cranton as Cemetery Trustee, Kristen Rathjen as Library Trustee, Patsy Wells as Moderator, Sandra Leighton as Supervisor of the Checklist. Norma Colp that was elected Trustee of the Trust Funds was not present, to be sworn-in at a later date.   






 





       

3.0 Department of Public Works - update – DPW Director VanTassel stated there is not a lot to report due to the spending freeze, so they have been finishing up with grading and moving back to the areas that have developed pot holes. Director VanTassel stated they are also doing ditch work on Hale, Burleigh Hill and Gulf Roads over the next couple of weeks. Director VanTassel reported the Grader operator would be helping out with ditch work when the grader is parked. Director VanTassel noted safety meetings are being conducted regularly. Director VanTassel informed the Board he has made changes to the Transfer Station's cash register's procedures. Director VanTassel stated all of the change is being counted with each attendant having their own code and the register is being closed out every day. Selectman Nickerson informed Director VanTassel that he had spoken with another “CDL” truck operator that had been pulled over while pulling an excavator behind a F550 and talking on his cell phone. Selectman Nickerson stated the driver was suppose to have a “CDL A” under the new laws and could of received a fine of $3,400 dollars for talking on his phone, with another $11,000 dollar fine to the company as well (fines double per offense). Selectman Nickerson suggested the DPW consider the use of a “bluetooth” device. Jeff Jenkins stated Firemen are the only personnel that are exempt from the fines. 



       









4.0  Transportation Infrastructure Program Committee (TIPC) – Jeff Jenkins stated the original concept was to help out the new Road Agent (John Thayer) and get him to a point to start looking at engineering but they started to get out of scope, which made it feel like they were in a horse shoe game. Jeff Jenkins noted the meetings for the TIPC were scheduled for 8:00 a.m. which made it hard to attend and two of the members were looking to far down the road. Jeff Jenkins stated everything is under the DPW Director's position but he could help him put together something like a five-year plan. DPW Director VanTassel stated he appreciates the input from citizens that live in Town and their knowledge, he would be happy to be part of the TIPC but would like to meet in the evening. Selectman Nickerson stated money was an issue and they disagreed what to use it for, feeling the engineering was over board but the idea of the TIPC was a good one until they could not get organized. Selectman Ober asked Director VanTassel how helpful he thought the committee would be and Director VanTassel replied the more help the better, they are lots of people with experience and it wouldn't hurt to draw off them. Selectman Ober noted the committee needs a scope. Selectman Nickerson stated they can only work on one road at a time and there will always be fires to put out but they need a five-year plan with no money to do what we want. Chair Giunta recommended the discussion be tabled for Director VanTassel to think about the issue further.   





5.0  Turkey Bridge – Mike Bean of M.A. Bean Associates was present. Mr. Bean informed the BOS that this bridge is completely different animal than the others he has repaired due to the stone abutments. Mr. Bean provided the Board with an explanation of what he would be proposing, 36 ft. span deck, 21” approach deck with level pads which would carry the bridge out 56 ft. and would make the pre-cast cost $86K but he would have no way to transition to guardrail. Jeff Jenkins noted if he were to try and widen the bridge, he would have to go into the water. Mr. Bean stated he feels the existing rock would suffice and the leveling cap is a good idea with 25 ft. out on each side. Mr. Bean noted the Board should consider protecting its investments by paving to lock in the bridges. Jeff Jenkins responded salt then may become an issue. Steven Ober informed the Board that section of Town was suppose to be the center of Sanbornton and asked if the old foundation located in the area would be destroyed. Mr. Bean replied no, he is going up eight inches higher then what is there now to get off the stone, so he can provide for guardrail. TA Veloski stated the Town will not have any money for the project until after July 1st. TA Veloski noted the Town has the contracts and suggested they wait to sign them. Mr. Bean informed the Board he has a window of June 1st with the precast company and offered (under protest) to see what other dates they may have available. TA Veloski stated the Town may be able to do one contract for demolition this year and another for the replacement. TA Veloski to discuss with Town Counsel and will be in contact with Mr. Bean. 












6.0  Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II(a) – Selectman Ober made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:38 p.m. and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. Director VanTassel and TA Veloski were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 8:04 p.m. Chair Giunta announced that personnel action was taken and the Board voted unanimously to seal the non-public session.  







         






7.0  Personnel Policy – TA Veloski stated the Personnel Policy was given to the BOS back in March with edits, he asked them to review the changes and make comments.








  

 




8.0 Old Business 









  8.1
Steele Hill Road –  TA Veloski stated a joint meeting is scheduled for next Wednesday at the Town Offices @ 1:00 p.m.               







    
  







9.0 New Business     




  




  9.1
Police Grant – New Radios  – The Board's Chair signed the grant documents for three new police radios at the total cost of $9,696.72 dollars. 



  9.2
MS-2 Appropriations Voted – The Board signed the form. 

       
  9.3 NH DOT's Town Owned Bridge List – TA Veloski informed the Board, DOT's web-site has nine bridges listed that the Town owns and only three of the red listed bridges are left to replace/repair. TA Veloski noted the Hermit Woods Bridge needs guardrail.   

  







  9.4 Town Meeting Minutes – For BOS to review.   

   

  
  9.5 Letter from PSNH – Approval to hang Flags – The Board signed the annual approval letter.  









 





   





  9.6 E-mail from AA Jutton Re: Telephone poles – The Board reviewed the e-mail stating the Town will now be allowed to tax telephone poles but a Certified Assessor will need to be hired to do so, which will raise approximately $29,500 dollars in new taxes. Selectman Ober made a motion to add $1,500 dollars to Cross Country's assessing contract to assess poles. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Nickerson asked TA Veloski to check on “slic” sight cabinets and pad sites.  

  


    
  


  9.7
Boards & Committee Members - Re-appointments – TA Veloski provided the Selectmen with a list of all the people up for reappointment and noted he would try to schedule interviews in increments. TA Veloski noted the Board needs to decide if they want to disband or keep the Energy Committee. 


  


  9.8 Letter from John Martin Re: Problem between Town and Land Owner – The Board reviewed the letter and took under advisement. 




  9.9
Jury Duty – TA Veloski informed the Board he has been selected for jury duty sometime between 6/18/12 and the end of July, so he may be out for a few days.  
    9.10 Tax Deeded Properties – TA Veloski stated there are eleven properties up for tax deed, only two of them have been in touch with the Town but all of them are homes.  9.11 Grant form State Highway Agency – DUI Checkpoints – Chair Giunta made a motion to accept $3,780 dollars as unanticipated , to be used to offset overtime expenses. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

















 


10.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Selectman Ober made a motion to accept $20 dollars from Lynn Chong for the Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




        








11.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  11.1 5/02/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 2, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 2, 2012. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

  11.2 5/09/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 9, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 9, 2012. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  










12.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












13.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed, approved and signed the following; a Timber Tax application from Jeffrey Winchell for Tax Map 10, Lot 30, a Timber Tax application from Colm Brophy for Tax Map 14, Lot 24, a Timber Tax application from Waterman Birch Rise Realty Trust for Tax Map 4, Lots 15 & 47, a Timber Tax application from Lansing Reinholz for Tax Map 5, Lot 5, a Gravel Tax application from Steve Johnston for Tax Map 15, Lot 11, an Abatement application from Bruce & Cynthia Perkins for Tax Map 23, Lot 27, an Abatement application from Louis Duquette & Dianna Johnson for Tax Map 8, Lot 84, a Timber Intent from Ralph & Kirsten Rathjen for Tax Map 10, Lot 113 and the BOS signed the 1st issue of the Town's Tax Warrant. The Board reviewed and denied an Abatement application from David & Brenda Bello for Tax Map 12, Lot 106.       




  









14.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



            

 





15.0 Selectman's Reports








       15.1 ”Y” Project – TA Veloski reported Pike is working on drainage, grading & rolling on Lower Bay Road, in order to bring in gravel then they will be grinding the upper section. Removal of two large pine trees will be discussed next week.     
            15.2 Huse Road Bridge – Selectman Ober asked if the paperwork has been submitted to the State (Form 4). TA Veloski to check with DPW. 




  15.3 Septic System on Town Property – Selectman Ober stated the Town is waiting for TP Ward and HO Tobin to provide them with a report but she has heard there was an agreement between the property owner and the Town. 

 

            15.4 Title Insurance for Bodwell Property, approved at Town Meeting – The Board agreed to purchase Title Insurance. 






  15.5 ZBA – Selectman Ober and Chair Giunta both have received calls from concerned residents and there will be interviews of the ZBA Members. 



  15.6 Chair of the BOS – Chair Giunta stated he does not have the time to commit to the position and think it would be best if Karen or Dave took the Chair. Chair Giunta made a motion to nominate Dave Nickerson be Chair of the BOS. Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Discussion; Selectman Nickerson stated he sometimes get personally involved and does not like to make too many waves, he loves the information but the Board does not have Attorney Livernois to thumb through the RSAs anymore. Selectman Nickerson noted he only wants to make the right decisions but that may be hard with the coming up agreements. The motion passed unanimously.  








  

 


16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:34 p.m.














17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 23, 2012 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

05/16/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


